
1001 East Ninth Street, Building B, Reno, NV  89512 
Telephone:  775.328.2415 – Fax:  775.328.3752 

www.washoecounty.us/health/ 

Food Protection Hearing and Advisory Board 
Meeting Notice and Agenda 

Members Tuesday, February 25, 2020 
Christopher Romm 1:00 p.m. 
Sergio Guzman 
Michael Chaump 
David DeMars  Washoe County Administration Complex, Building B 
J.P. Pinocchio  Health District South Conference Room 
George Heinemann  1001 East Ninth Street 
Christopher Thompson Reno, NV 

______________________________________________________________________________ 

An item listed with asterisk (*) next to it is an item for which no action will be taken. 
1:00 p.m. 
1. *Roll Call and Determination of Quorum
2. *Pledge of Allegiance
3. *Public Comment

Any person is invited to speak on any item on or off the agenda during this period. Action may 
not be taken on any matter raised during this public comment period until the matter is 
specifically listed on an agenda as an action item.

4. Approval of Agenda – (For possible action)
February 25, 2020

5. Approval of Draft Minutes – (For possible action)
July 17, 2019

6. Public Hearing to consider Staff’s Recommendation for Approval of Variance Case No.
1-20FP Rocky Mountain Chocolate Factory Application for Variance to Sections 
200.005 (Outdoor food establishment, applicable requirements), 060.205(A) (Food 
equipment, certification and classification) and 070.020 (Plumbing system) of the 
Regulations of the Washoe County District Board of Health Governing Food 
Establishments.  Case #1-20FP -(For possible action)
Staff Representative:  Latricia Lord

7. Public Hearing to consider Staff’s Recommendation for Approval of Variance Case No.
2-20FP Levy Premium Food Service Application for Variance to Sections 200.005
(Outdoor food establishment, applicable requirements), 060.205(A) (Food equipment, 
certification and classification) and 070.020 (Plumbing system) of the regulations of the 
Washoe County 
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District Board of Health Governing Food Establishments.  Case #2-20FP - (For possible 
action) 
Staff Representative:  Latricia Lord 

8. Discussion and possible action to establish a regular schedule for future Food Protection
Hearing and Advisory Board meetings as needed. – (For possible action)

9. *Board Comment
Limited to announcements or issues for future agendas.

10. *Public Comment
Any person is invited to speak on any item on or off the agenda during this period. Action
may not be taken on any matter raised during this public comment period until the matter is
specifically listed on an agenda as an action item.

11. Adjournment – (For possible action)
______________________________________________________________________________ 
Possible Changes to Agenda Order and Timing.  Items on the agenda may be taken out of order, combined with other items, 
withdrawn from the agenda,  moved to the agenda of another later meeting; moved to or from the Consent section, or they may be 
voted on in a block.  Items with a specific time designation will not be heard prior to the stated time, but may be heard later.  Items 
listed in the Consent section of the agenda are voted on as a block and will not be read or considered separately unless withdrawn 
from the Consent agenda. 

Special Accommodations. The Food Protection Hearing and Advisory Board Meetings are accessible to the disabled.  Disabled 
members of the public who require special accommodations or assistance at the meeting are requested to notify Administrative 
Health Services in writing at the Washoe County Health District, 1001 E. 9th St, Reno, NV 89512, or by calling 775.328.2416, 24 
hours prior to the meeting. 

Public Comment.  During the “Public Comment” items, anyone may speak pertaining to any matter either on or off the agenda, 
to include items to be heard on consent.  For the remainder of the agenda, public comment will only be heard during items that are 
not marked with an asterisk (*).  Any public comment for hearing items will be heard before action is taken on the item and must 
be about the specific item being considered by the Board.  In order to speak during any public comment, each speaker must fill out 
a “Request to Speak” form and/or submit comments for the record to the Recording Secretary.  Public comment for individual 
agenda items is limited as follows: three minutes for individual speakers. 

Response to Public Comment. The Food Protection Hearing and Advisory Board can deliberate or take action only if a matter 
has been listed on an agenda properly posted prior to the meeting.  During the public comment period, speakers may address matters 
listed or not listed on the published agenda.  The Open Meeting Law does not expressly prohibit responses to public comments by 
the Food Protection Hearing and Advisory Board.  However, responses from the Board members to unlisted public comment topics 
could become deliberation on a matter without notice to the public.  On the advice of legal counsel and to ensure the public has 
notice of all matters the Food Protection Hearing and Advisory Board will consider, Board members may choose not to respond to 
public comments, except to correct factual inaccuracies, ask for Health District Staff action or to ask that a matter be listed on a 
future agenda.  The Food Protection Hearing and Advisory Board may do this either during the public comment item or during the 
following item:  “Board Comments – Limited to Announcement or Issues for future Agendas.” 

Posting of Agenda; Location of Website. 

Pursuant to NRS 241.020, Notice of this meeting was posted at the following locations: 

Washoe County Health District, 1001 E. 9th St., Reno, NV 
Reno City Hall, 1 E. 1st St., Reno, NV 
Sparks City Hall, 431 Prater Way, Sparks, NV 
Washoe County Administration Building, 1001 E. 9th St, Reno, NV 
Downtown Reno Library, 301 S. Center St., Reno, NV 
Washoe County Health District Website www.washoecounty.us/health 
State of Nevada Website: https://notice.nv.gov 

How to Get Copies of Agenda and Support Materials. Supporting materials are available to the public at the Washoe County 
Health District located at 1001 E. 9th Street, in Reno, Nevada.  Ms. Susy Valdespin, Administrative Secretary to the District Board 
of Health is the person designated by the Washoe County District Board of Health to respond to requests for supporting materials.  
Ms. Rogers is located at the Washoe County Health District and may be reached by telephone at (775) 328-2415 or by email at 
svaldespin@washoecounty.us.  Supporting materials are also available at the Washoe County Health District Website 
www.washoecounty.us/health  pursuant to the requirements of NRS 241.020. 

http://www.washoecounty.us/health
https://notice.nv.gov/
mailto:svaldespin@washoecounty.us
http://www.washoecounty.us/health


1001 East Ninth Street, Building B, Reno, NV  89512 
Telephone:  775.328.2415 – Fax:  775.328.3752 

www.washoecounty.us/health/ 

Food Protection Hearing and Advisory Board 
Meeting Minutes 

Members Tuesday, July 9, 2019 
Christopher Romm, Chair 1:00 p.m. 
Sergio Guzman 
Michael Chaump 
David DeMars  Washoe County Administration Complex, Building B 
J.P. Pinocchio  Health District South Conference Room 
George Heinemann  1001 East Ninth Street 
Christopher Thompson Reno, NV 
______________________________________________________________________________ 
1. *Roll Call and Determination of Quorum

Chair Romm called the meeting to order at 1:12 pm.
The following members and staff were present:

Members present: Christopher Romm 
Sergio Guzman  
George Heinemann 
Christopher Thompson 

Members absent: Michael Chaump 
David DeMars 
J.P. Pinocchio 

Ms. Valentin verified a quorum was present 
Staff present: Charlene Albee, Environmental Health Division Director 

Tony Macaluso, Environmental Health Specialist Supervisor 
Amber English, Senior Environmental Health Specialist 
Michael Lupan, Environmental Health Specialist 
Christabell Sotelo-Zecena, Environmental Health Specialist Trainee 

2. *Pledge of Allegiance
Those present pledged allegiance to the flag.

3. *Public Comment
Lisa Metzger – Stated she has been a self-practitioner for the last 25 years, 20 years in

Reno.  She partnered with Dorinda’s LiveKAYA business because she feels it is important to
have good products to refer to her clients.  She likes that Dorinda is conscientious where she
sources all her materials, 3rd party testing coming into her company as well as 3rd party testing
coming out of her property.  She has been referring products to clients.  She stated she has lost
considerable income since of the shutdown.  Opined this is something that is naturally
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occurring product in our bodies as in other plants as well and that in her view it is a non-harm 
thing that she can refer to her clients and would like to be able to move forward with referring 
products to her clients. 

All others choose to speak during agenda item 6. 
4. Approval of Agenda  

July 9, 2019 
Chair Romm moved to approve the agenda for the July 9, 2019, Food Protection Hearing 

and Advisory Board meeting.  Mr. Thompson seconded the motion which was approved four 
in favor and none against. 

5. Approval of Draft Minutes 
March 19, 2018 

Chair Romm moved to approve the minutes for the March 19, 2018, Food Protection 
Hearing and Advisory Board meeting.  Mr. Thompson seconded the motion which was 
approved four in favor and none against. 

6. Public Hearing to consider the appeal of the Health District’s decision to place food 
produced by Dorinda’s Chocolates and packaged as LiveKAYA on a hold order 
according to Section 240.045 (B) of the Regulations of the Washoe County District 
Board of Health Governing Food Establishments and order the owner or person-in-
charge of the food which was placed under the hold order to discard the food.  Case #1-
19FP  
Staff Representative:  Amber English 

Ms. English stated that Board Member’s packets contained staff recommendations, and 
documentation outlining the circumstances leading to this request for appeal.  She provided a 
brief background on agenda item and offered to answer questions. 

Mr. Thompson requested clarification that this additive is an unapproved product 
established by the Food and Drug Administration (FDA) and would declare this product to be 
adulterated.  Ms. English confirmed that was correct.  

Chris Romm inquired how this is different from how items are sold in cannabis.  Ms. 
English responded that CBD only has trace amounts of THC and can be sold legally in the 
dispensaries.  It is just not the correct license to approve it as food is regulated under FDA 
and State license is under tax regulation. 

Chair Romm inquired about state guidance.  Ms. English confirmed State Health 
regulations follow the same FDA guidelines.  Chair Romm asked about Clark County and 
received confirmation the FDA guidelines are federal so they apply statewide and Clark 
County has the same regulations regarding food additives.  Ms. English confirmed there have 
been statewide conference calls with the other Health Agencies to confirm the regulations are 
being applied consistently across the state. 

Mr. Thompson asked to clarify THC edibles.  Ms. English stated CBD in edibles is 
allowed in dispensaries and these are not under our jurisdiction.  Anything manufactured 
under state taxation department is approved for dispensaries but not outside dispensaries.   

Ms. English confirmed Denver, Colorado just approved additives but that California does 
not allow it.  Dispensaries are completely different than approved food sources.  Ms. English 
clarified there are different CBD products available.  Oils and lotions not intended for 
consumption are allowed and not overseen be the WCHD because they are not intended for 
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human consumption.  A consumer can buy the oil and choose what to do with it.  A food 
establishment cannot add the oil into a food product as an ingredient. 

Chris Thompson inquired about the difference between products sold at a dispensary, 
wondering if it was based on the regulated CO2 extraction process.  Ms. Albee stated that in 
Nevada, all marijuana regulation is done at the state taxation dept.  When Taxation took over 
the program, the State Health Registered Environmental Health Specialist transferred to 
Taxation to oversee the cultivation, processing and manufacturing of THC containing 
products.  They oversee the licensing of the production of those food items, under the NRS. 
When you get outside of taxation, there is no oversite.  It falls under the FDA nationwide for 
food standards for food preparation and sale.  The production and extraction (of THC oils) in 
Washoe County AQM actually oversees the processing and production of the oils. 

Mr. Thompson asked if they had a dispensary license would they be able to continue to 
sell their product.  Ms. Albee confirmed that yes, that was an option presented to them. 

Will Adler introduced himself as a Silver State Government Relations representing 
Dorinda’s Chocolates and inquired when the CBD seizure occurred.  Ms. English stated the 
timelines were in the agenda packet.  The Washoe County Health District (WCHD) has 
received several calls and inquiries in the last year.  Recognizing this is a growing national 
issue, Washoe did participate in the statewide call in January 2019.  Our intent was not to 
search out violations but to respond to complaints or take an action if an inspector identified 
CBD during an inspection.  In May, EHS staff noticed an advertisement for a business 
providing CBD products.  Staff conducted an investigation, found the CBD product, and 
ordered it removed from the facility.  As a result of that investigation, we have since received 
multiple complaints and each one was of those was addressed.  

Mr. Thompson inquired on the initial business that was out compliance and asked if their 
product was seized.  Ms. English stated the product was removed but was unsure as she was 
not the inspector who investigated that facility.  Mr. Thompson added that on June 3, the 
food establishment volunteered to cease production.   

Chair Romm asked if their product had CBD and a cease and desist order was issued, and 
if anybody followed up.  Ms. English replied we could follow up with the inspector.  Mr. 
Thompson inquired if that was that other coffee shop selling direct or shipping.  Ms. English 
confirmed the product was being added on-site. 

Mr. Heinemann inquired about how the complaint system worked (e.g., written, 
anonymous calls, emails etc.)  Ms. English answered that typically the complaints have been 
verbal, as a result of the inspection, the facilities will point out they aren’t the only ones 
selling CBD products and provide names of other facilities.  As names are provided or 
WCHD staff have identified the products, a complaint is generated and staff follow up.  Ms. 
English included we have also received information from other Health Departments in the 
state.  Ms. English explained that once a Cease & Desist is issued, there are follow up 
inspections if it is deemed necessary.  Most facilities do comply and it is very rare to have 
someone disregard the notice. 

Chair Romm asked if the farm bill contained any guidance or information.  Ms. English 
responded that was a separately different bill.  Farm bill has to do with the farming and 
production of the hemp product while the FDA has the authority over the ingredients added 
into food.  These are totally different and separate processes.  The WCHD included the 
Department of Agriculture (Ag) in the statewide decision so everyone would have the 
answers to questions regarding the two programs.  Chair Romm confirmed the State and 
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County are following FDA guidelines for food.  There are no Federal regulations for 
cannabis so the State developed regulations.  Dispensaries are following State regulations.  
Washoe County is following federal FDA regulations for food safety and the State has 
regulations on the cannabis side.   

Mr. Thompson commented directly to Chair Romm stating that THC is still federally 
illegal so the State developed regulations since it was voted in.  Since it is being used as a 
food additive, it would fall under USDA.   

Ms. English stated the WCHD regulates all food additives and receives a lot of calls 
regarding essential oils or CBD.  Staff references the Generally Recognized as Safe list to 
determine if products can be approved. 

Chair Romm inquired if the County was inspecting the chocolates.  Ms. English 
responded no, that all inspections are done by the State Department of Taxation. 

Mr. Adler inquired when the CBD FAQ was posted on the website and if notification was 
sent to facilities identifying CBD as an unapproved additive.  Stated it seemed this is a new 
interpretation of the regulations and all commercial kitchens should have been notified.  Ms. 
English responded the WCHD didn’t have the exact date.  It was after the initial facility was 
identified and the Dorinda’s Chocolates issue resulted in an influx of complaints.  A food 
advisory was sent via the ServSafe email blast.  A postcard will also be sent to all food 
permit holders.  The postcard was delayed due to the end of the fiscal year spending 
limitations. 

Mr. Thompson inquired when a new food establishment opens up an ingredient list must 
be provided, was the CBD included in the list of ingredients?  Ms. English responded that 
Mr. Lupan, REHS, opened the facility but did not see the CBD on the initial ingredient list.  
Staff did meet with Dorinda’s Chocolates representatives and asked if they had consulted 
with WCHD prior to starting to use the CBD and they indicated they had not. 

Mr. Adler stated his understanding is that Dorinda’s did contact Ag in April before 
starting to use CBD.  He opined Ag is the agency responsible for regulating hemp products in 
Nevada.  This seems to be a new enforcement policy, why did WCHD start enforcing this all 
of a sudden?  Had a notice been sent out?  How were they supposed to know it was an 
unapproved additive ahead of time?  They went to Ag and thought they went to the right spot 
before.  Dorinda’s Chocolates did the best they could.  They had their distillates tested before 
they brought it into the State of Nevada.  They tested again locally in a marijuana lab to 
ensure there were 30mg of CBD oil without THC.  Dorinda’s Chocolates thought they were 
operating in compliance because they had never heard from the WCHD before that CBD oil 
was not approved.  Mr. Adler requested policy or ordinances be passed to allow for the use of 
CBD. Give us a notice and give us a time to respond.   

Mr. Thompson asked if CBD oil is found in hemp oil.  Mr. Adler responded that cannabis 
sativa is both hemp and marijuana, hemp oil is produced from hemp which by definition 
contains less than 3% THC.  Through concentration and extraction, CBD isolate is produced.    

Mr. Thompson stated he understood going to Ag for hemp oil, but why wasn’t CBD 
addressed.  Mr. Adler stated CBD is only derived from hemp and can be shipped across state 
line.  Hemp is a lack a THC so it is not a marijuana product.   

Chair Romm inquired if all hemp oil contained CBD.  Mr. Adler responded that it does to 
some degree.  Even if it is a product from the protein for the seeds, it will still have a trace of 
CBD because it is in the plant unless it is purposely taken out. 
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Chair Romm inquired if hemp based oil is legal to transport across state lines.  Mr. Adler 
responded that yes, you can go online and order a thousand products right now. 

Mr. Thompson inquired if you could order chocolates with hemp oil, CBD chocolates.  
Mr. Adler responded yes, since 2015 FDA issued warning letters to companies with CBD 
products that claim a medical benefit.  To his knowledge, they have never seized or stopped 
the production.  FDA does have CBD medical drug plans in the process for approval which 
takes 10 – 15 years. 

Mr. Thompson inquired if Lisa Metzger prescribed/recommended CBD oil for patients.  
Mr. Adler responded physicians in Nevada cannot prescribe CBD oil but they can 
recommend anything that can be purchased legally, similar to recommending jogging 
because you need to lose a little weight.  Asked why a CBD tablet at a gas station or oil legal 
but not in a food product.  Stated Assembly Bill 209 was passed in order to address these 
supplements that are claiming medical benefits.  State of Nevada is working on regulations 
that are supposed to be done by July 2020.  Nevada needs time to address this.  They are 
asking to enforce by policy and provide notice loudly across the board, not just picking on 
small business without advance notice.  Whole Foods, Sprouts, smoke shops, etc. all have the 
product on their shelves.  Is that an additive or finished food product?  Requested these rules 
need to be written down. 

Mr. Thompson inquired what other ingredients were listed in those tablets that can be 
bought at 7-11.  Mr. Adler responded they may use some other fillers, MCT Oil (like coconut 
oil), like triglyceride.  He stated if this is a new ruling, they need advance process.  They 
want notification ahead of time, not just enforcement. 

Chair Romm inquired if any of these were made and sold in Nevada or all shipped in 
from other states.  Mr. Adler responded that there are products made in the State, hemp 
farmers are growing and selling a variety of hemp products.  Hemp production has been 
allowed since 2015.  The first product produced in 2012 was meant to be eaten. 

Chair Romm inquired if food products contain hemp oil, are they considered adulterated.   
Mr. Macaluso responded that it depends because generally speaking FDA does allow three 
things that are safe (hemp seed oil, powder or protein).   

Chair Romm inquired if to the best of Mr. Macaluso’s knowledge did that include CBD 
(trace amounts).  Mr. Macaluso responded it was unknown, but he did believe it contained 
trace amount.  He confirmed Dorinda’s did due diligence by enlisting a lab for testing and 
contacting Ag, but failed to contact us.  While Dorinda’s has been in business for years 
making chocolates, this is something new and different.  The focus of this issue is looking at 
food additives and the product that Dorinda’s Chocolates is putting in their product is not on 
the safe list.  As we come across other products like essential oils, we check to see if they are 
on the FDA list.  Whether any products that are sold as CBD oil or how people use them is 
not the issue.  Using CBD as an additive does not fit in FDA guidelines.  Another product 
considered as adulterated is kratom which is being used in teas and we are also not allowing 
that product.  Any product being put into food has to be on the safe list. 

Mr. Thompson stated the issue is really about keeping people safe, making sure the 
general public is safe and knows what they are putting into their bodies.  If you are buying a 
THC pill, it is sold as such.  There’s no mention of CBD on the packaging is there?  It says 
hemp oil and there’s no mention of CBD on the box.  It says hemp derived isolate.    
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Mr. Adler responded that a vast variety of hemp oil waters/chocolates, CBD oil, distillate 
or isolate is without the THC.  Posed the questions “If you have the perception it is allowable 
all around you, why would you think you have to contact WCHD?  Why would you not 
allow a local business to use it?  If it is unsafe we need to stop using it but did all these other 
businesses contact WCHD to make sure they are allowed to sell CBD products?”  Ms. 
English responded the WCHD has received calls from business owners.  When we get those 
calls we tell them it is not allowed.  As soon as we became aware of the issue, we did send 
out a notice to our list serve, posted on social media and posted the FAQ on our website.  It 
has also been in the news and FDA has identified it as not allowed so the businesses 
contacting us were doing their due diligence before they started using it. 

Mr. Thompson inquired if Hemp Seed Oil is allowed.  Ms. English responded that only 
the items listed as deriving from the hemp seed is allowed, hemp seed oil, powder, and 
protein.  They have only trace amounts of CBD and are not marketed as CBD products. She 
stated the WCHD did provide these products as an alternative additive to Dorinda’s 
Chocolates. 

Mr. Heinemann inquired is the full spectrum hemp another way of saying it contains 
CBD?  Ms. English responded that the WCHD looks at the ingredients.  If it says hemp oil, 
we have to ask for additional information to be able to determine if it contains CBD.   

Chair Romm inquired if someone purchases hemp oil and adds it there is no issue with 
that?  Ms. English responded if a food establishment buys Hemp Seed Oil, they can add it to 
food products.  If they buy hemp oil that contains CBD, they are not allowed to use it.  

Mr. Adler stated it all contains some CBD.  The stalk and roots contain less than around 
all the buds and seeds at the top that have the higher concentration.  My question is this, if 
FDA does have a position on this, then why are there companies selling this all over the U.S? 
The FDA should take a stance on it.  The only warning or notice is that you cannot claim 
medical benefits.  How are business supposed to know what to do since it’s not written down 
anywhere?  What should people do, just order it online for themselves and be done?  There is 
due diligence for local business to be allowed to get rid of this product line rather than 
destroy it all now. 

Chair Romm inquired if the product that Dorinda’s is using, if there was any backup 
information on the product.  Mr. Adler responded the lab results showed there was no THC 
in the CBD product before they purchased it from the supplier in Oregon. 

Chair Romm inquired when the product was supplied to Dorinda’s, if there was 
information provided with the product packaging.  Do we have access to that information?  
Mr. Adler responded that information can be looked up on line as well. 

Mr. Thompson asked Mr. Adler if there were side effects that people could be affected by 
from CBD.  Mr. Adler responded no.  Mr. Thompson offered a quick Google search that 
mentioned drowsiness from a Harvard School of Medicine paper.  Mr. Adler responded those 
symptoms have not been classified as impairment. 

Mr. Guzman inquired what the purpose of adding CBD to this recipe was.  Mr. Adler 
responded it was because of the calming effects.  There is a lag in research regarding the 
medical benefits but there are many research projects in process.  Dustin Vance – COO of 
Dorinda’s Chocolates responded every product has information on each package for allergy 
warning, who should not use the product, and product not intended to diagnose, treat or 
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prevent disease.  Additional warning that the FDA has not evaluated this product for safety or 
effectiveness.   

Chair Romm requested to stop the meeting as he had an appointment and requested to 
obtain more information from Dorinda’s Chocolates. Ms. Vance stated this was costing her 
lots of money and is going to cost her even more money in legal fees.  She stated her attorney 
has not even been able to speak yet.  Agrees things need to be regulated but she makes over a 
100 different truffles and did not know she needed to contact the WCHD to ask them about a 
new ingredient.  Her product is on hold at Crystal Creek Distribution Center which is not a 
temperature controlled facility that is charging storage fees and with a wholesale cost of 
$60,000 it needs to be in a safe place.  Since this cease and desist occurred, they have lost 
their contract and need to move the product. This has cost Washoe County lost taxes of over 
$3,000.  Additionally, the CBD product would have purchased in-state but Nevada does not 
have an FDA approved facility.   

Chair Romm reiterated he was asking for information sheets on the CBD product from 
the vendor.  Dustin Vance responded they provided the REHS staff with all the information 
requested.  Dorinda Vance added they also spent a lot of money on attorneys to get the 
labeling correct and were advised not to put CBD on the label.    

Five Minute Recess while Chair Romm adjusted his schedule to continue the meeting. 
Mr. Macaluso requested to bring the attention back to the main point.  He recognized the 

topics are confusing and it does not matter to WCHD whether the product comes from the 
roots, buds or whatever, it doesn’t matter.  It doesn’t matter to WCHD if there is THC in it.  
If there is THC in it, it’s our obligation is to call the Department of Taxation to let them 
know there is a marijuana product that is being sold outside of a dispensary.  The main point 
is there is chocolate being sold containing CBD.  CBD oil is an unapproved additive and is 
not on the approved safe product list from the FDA.  It doesn’t matter if it is CBD or olive oil 
being added in a product if it is an unapproved source in a product that is being sold.  Our 
duty as the WCHD is to put the product on hold with a cease and desist and they have the 
ability to appeal as they have done.  We have asked them to have the product destroyed.  The 
main point is that regardless of where the product came from or the test results, the product is 
not on the GRAS list (generally recognized as safe). 

Mr. Heinemann asked one question.  Can they submit to the department of taxation to try 
to legalize this product?  Mr. Macaluso stated that was one of the recommendations. 

Mr. Thompson confirmed the Department of Taxation regulates the sale of CBD products 
and they would be the ones to regulate.  Ms. English added that WCHD did suggest they 
partner with a Nevada licensed dispensary to produce the product if they want to produce the 
product in the future.  Ms. Vance spoke out that it was after they seized the product they 
recommended it.   

Chair Romm asked what if the product was labeled strictly as hemp oil or as a distillate? 
Ms. English offered it was already determined to contain CBD which is an unapproved 
additive, rendering the product adulterated. 

Ms. English reiterated again the labeling was not the issue, that it includes an unapproved 
food additive.  Regulations state that if a food source is adulterated, the corrective action is 
that it needs to be discarded.  The labeling was not an issue.   
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Mr. Adler inquired if all food additives were on a list along with non-approved additives.  
Ms. English stated the FDA database is used to identify approved additives.  If an additive is 
not on the list, it has not been determined to be safe through FDA testing. 

Mr. Adler offered the 2018 Farm Bill took hemp products off the Schedule 1 list and will 
be legal. Every state was directed to submit a plan for testing and regulation of production of 
hemp products. FDA acknowledged there would be a lag in regulations as they had not been 
allowed to research hemp products in the past.  

Mr. Adler opined that hemp and its derivatives will become legal.    CBD products have 
been on shelves for several years and this was not previously being enforced, but it is today.  
Inquired when did the notice get sent out to inform businesses?  The Farm Bill legalized 
hemp products, FDA has a lag in regulations, State of Nevada will have regulations in July 
2020 so with CBD containing products everywhere a business could assume it’s legal.   

Mr. Thompson stated as a business you shouldn’t assume.  Are others selling the CBD 
product or as oils?  Mr. Adler offered there are oils and a variety of products at local stores 
and smoke shops. Inquired why Dorinda’s can’t finish selling this product line and stop 
afterwards before coming up with new product once the regulations are developed.  Opined 
WCHD should have provided prior notice.  

Mr. Thompson inquired if there was a disconnect between Ag, Farm Bill and FDA.  Mr. 
Adler stated the Ag governs what can be grown and FDA approves products that are intended 
to be consumed.  This way anything that goes into your body is supposed to be safe.  For 
over 5 years he knows of CBD products sold and being consumed in Washoe County, so how 
is this not a change of enforcement. 

Chair Romm inquired if the products Mr. Adler was talking about are manufactured in 
Washoe County.  Mr. Adler stated a few products were made in Nevada and sold in Nevada, 
but most products are produced and shipped in from other countries. 

Chair Romm asked if no other company was producing CBD food products in Washoe 
County.  Mr. Adler offered he knows of other products being manufactured in Washoe 
County with CBD but does not know the WCHD permitting any other than commercial 
kitchens.  Ms. English stated they were not aware of any other facility that is manufacturing 
any food products that contain CBD.  As we become aware, action will be taken. 

Chair Romm inquired on items that contain CBD in convenience stores, vape shops, etc. 
that are permitted by WCHD, were they in violation?  Ms. English stated if the product is 
advertised that it is for consumption, WCHD does challenge.  As inspectors see the products 
they are investigating including where it is made.  Denver has developed regulations to allow 
for CBD production and use in some products, but not all.  This creates a problem when 
products are provided online even though it is not approved outside of the area.  It is a 
resource issue in finding all these suppliers.  It is just that it has not been caught and 
enforced.  Just because it is happening does not mean it is legal. 

Mr. Adler – Argues it is not illegal because of the Farm Bill but the FDA simply needs to 
update policy in mass before enforcement hits.  There are hundreds of businesses that are 
carrying CBD.  The State Farm Bill took it on in February and addressed State Bill of 
Pharmacy as a Schedule 5 product that it is safe.  There is legality of gray area that needs to 
be addressed before enforcement actions are taken by WCHD.  We are asking for leniency 
that this is coming and provide notice of an enforcement change.  WCHD is citing Federal 
law even though State law will be allowing for sale of all CBD products when regulations are 
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completed in 2020.  Mr. Adler offered he has met with Nevada Legislators and this will be 
addressed within the next year.   

Mr. Thompson stated they have done your due diligence in testing to provide a safe 
product in the community, yet WCHD does not allow CBD as an additive.  When you went 
to Ag, did you tell them that you were planning to put 86% CBD into chocolate?  Who gave 
you that information?  It is my understanding that the Ag cannot approve the use of a product 
that the FDA has not yet approved.  The confusion over this information is where my 
decision is hinging. 

Attorney Miller referenced the Consolidated Appropriations Act of 2018 stating FDA 
does not have the ability to regulate hemp. Took it off a controlled substance list and it has its 
own specific subsection, 21 U.S. Code 802.16B.  Mr. Thompson reiterated the FDA states 
CBD is an unapproved additive so it is illegal to put in food.   

Attorney Miller opined CBD comes from hemp and marijuana.  He stated Nevada law 
allows CBD products per the definition provided in NRS 557.270, allowing hemp products 
that contain less than 0.3% THC.  Mr. Thompson shared there are different types of CBD 
(hemp and marijuana).  He questioned Attorney Miller by asking if FDA says CBD from 
hemp plant is okay but not allowed to be put in food from a marijuana plant? 

Attorney Miller stated the Appropriations Act prevents the FDA from limiting CBD from 
the hemp plant. Marijuana is still Schedule 1 so they do have ability to prevent interstate 
transport of that product.  Hemp has different laws as a result of SB209 becoming effective 
in a year, cannot prohibit the CBD but will need to establish regulations and testing which 
was already done in this case.  The big issue is we are looking at all the derivatives from the 
hemp plant are legal and able to be used.  Offered Ms. Vance went to the Department of 
Agriculture as agency slated to manage hemp.  Attorney Miller referenced new laws coming 
down, other than the WCHD rules and protocols, containing common themes that CBD 
products are legal and intended to be used and sold outside of dispensaries.  Department of 
Taxation would allow CBD in products sold in a dispensary then WCHD would not have any 
jurisdiction. Considering a standalone food item, not just an additive, hemp products are 
allowed for consumption after testing.  Under the Ag regulations, regarding hemp it is 
allowed to be consumed after it has been tested. 

Mr. Thompson stated that you can buy it stand alone and asked where does it say it can 
put it in chocolate?  Ms. English referred to approved food additives list.  Mr. Thompson 
inquired if it had anything dangerous in it.  Ms. English referenced District Regulation 
050.050 and reiterated that it is not an approved food additive in our food regulations which 
refers to the federally approved list.  She stated the WCHD is not arguing the legal ability to 
produce CBD, but since it is not in the approved additive list or the generally recognized as 
safe list, it is not allowed to be added to food. 

Mr. Thompson asked how items become part of the list.  Ms. English answered that 
extensive testing includes dosage as part of it and needs to be approved through FDA. 

Chair Romm expressed everybody who uses this product is in a gray area with the 
exception that is made under the auspices of the Department of Taxation.  Ms. English 
confirmed it is not a gray area for a food establishment as it is not an approved additive.  
Even though the production of the crop is legal, the addition of the ingredient is not 
approved.  Chair Romm questioned if State superseded Washoe County code by allowing 
production for dispensaries.  Ms. English responded these items are regulated by a 
completely different authority being Department of Taxation instead of WCHD. 
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Mr. Adler stated that being an unapproved food additive does not mean it is a dangerous 
food additive that should not be allowed.  He has known about CBD for years and this is a 
drastic change in enforcement policy.  It makes no sense that a product can be an unapproved 
food additive but that you can take it on its own.  When added to chocolate, there is no 
change in chemical composition, seems like a very gray, petty area.  Enforcement is very 
inconsistent and not noticed in advance.  Mr. Adler offered in one year’s time this will be an 
approved substance.  Opined it was not clear what was or was not legal before confining and 
declaring product destruction.  The request was made to formalize regulations and avoid 
harassment of small business by the WCHD.  They requested to please allow them to 
continue their business until this can be legalized.  Request was made for equal enforcement 
to all and not just a single business.  Whether it is an additive or standalone product, these 
have been sold in mass for several years.  We did due diligence and had lab testing and we 
have gone above and beyond.  Destruction of product is too much. 

Chair Romm inquired how long the chocolate has been sold with CBD.  Mr. Adler 
responded since April of 2019.  Chair Romm restated that Dorinda’s has been selling 
chocolates for 9 years prior.  Mr. Adler opined this is a single additive which has created a 
huge overreaction from WCHD. 

Ms. Albee offered this is a new issue and only recently found CBD being put in food 
products.  The WCHD office has been contacted by other businesses in the last six months as 
a result of the actions taken by the Legislature.  She opined they will be getting direction 
from FDA in the next year or so in response to the hearing in D.C. last month where over 140 
people provided testimony.  She restated that Ms. English referred to the FDA basing 
decisions on scientific data and it is currently being studied.  The REHS staff took action as 
soon as we were notified.  This is when the FAQ was developed and staff got together to 
form a task force so we had a consistent message.  We tried to do the best that we could with 
the tools we had at the time.  We follow the FDA regulations and the Regulations adopted by 
the District Board of Health. 

Chair Romm inquired if any company would be able to apply for a waiver.  Ms. Albee 
responded anyone could apply for a waiver; however, the WCHD would not support it unless 
so directed by the District Board of Health. 

Attorney Miller stated statutes have been taken out of the federal level.  He opined 
regulations under what the division is operating under are taken out of the law.  The law says 
hemp is legal.  The regulations have to change.  To wait a year or two to have the FDA 
respond is too long. The WCHD is operating under the state law that says hemp can and will 
be allowed.  Law requires hemp be regulated through testing, labels, etc.  We have to work 
with the law and not promulgated separately.  Mr. Miller requested the hold order be lifted to 
allow for the product to be moved to a different location.  They are no longer contracted for 
this location and are not able to safely store the product long term during litigation process.  
The security of the $60k wholesale product value is of concern.   

Chair Romm inquired how long the chocolate product could be stored if that was possible 
to be held quality wise.  Mr. Adler responded one year in the appropriate place.   

Mr. Heinemann asked if they had a facility to store it.  Mr. Vance answered Dorinda’s 
has a new facility on Wells Avenue where it would be safe.  Ms. Vance added the product 
could be wrapped. 

Mr. Adler asked for a time lag between notice and enforcement.  Would like to have a 
more friendly approach and is willing to work with the WCHD.  Stated this is someone’s 
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livelihood.  Washoe County’s lack of notice was heavy handed issuing a cease and desist 
with an order to destroy.  Opined that in the year 2020, there will be fully fleshed out 
regulations on all CBD products. 

Mr. Heinemann inquired to the WCHD staff that in their due diligence, had they met any 
resistance with other companies or had it been complete compliance?  Ms. English answered 
the WCHD has not had any other facility refuse to discard product. 

Mr. Thompson asked if anyone had this quantity or on this scale of $60,000 wholesale 
value.  Ms. English stated they did not have a way to quantify. 

Chair Romm inquired if it would be a tremendous hardship to secure the product to their 
satisfaction.  If that did occur and they were able to hold the product until this issue could be 
resolved, would the County approve?  Ms. English identified there was no temperature 
requirement, so it would be possible to secure the product and ensure it was not made 
available to the public. 

Mr. Macaluso stated it was his understanding that the law that was passed has to come up 
with clarifying language regarding these types of products.  There is no guarantee that it will 
be allowed to be input into food products. 

Mr. Adler read from Assembly Bill 209, “Unless federal law or regulation otherwise 
requires a person shall not sell… a product intended for human consumption…”, the State of 
Nevada has addressed the issue.  He opined Dorinda has gone above and beyond what the 
State of Nevada has required.  There are testing results to ensure safety of CBD.  CBD is 
being eaten right now.  That is the intent of the bill.   

Ms. Albee requested Mr. Adler to read it again and stopped him when he stated “FDA is 
the federal regulator for food products”. 

Mr. Adler stated a case for continuing to make chocolates inside and outside of Washoe 
County.  He opined this CBD issue is literally in the works for the State of Nevada and asked 
to allow this business to continue operations.   
 Public Comment on Agenda Item #6 

Aaron Lewis stated a marijuana seed was a felony when he was a kid and there is a 
difference between hemp and marijuana.  As an active member in the Naval reserve, he was 
introduced to Dorinda’s chocolates eight years ago.  This is world class and is manufactured 
right here.  Dorinda does change her product all the time and keeps some lines as well.  His 
wife told me about a CBD product and talked him into checking into it.  As an Engineer by 
trade he looked into the reports and testing.  Dorinda’s uses local labs and is paying taxes.  
He would hate to see them lose $60,000 in product and not be able to move forward in 
business if this goes to litigation. 

Jaci Goodman, editor of Edible Reno-Tahoe Magazine, which contained the 
advertisement for the original coffee shot that started this CBD issue.  Ms. Goodman 
expressed that when the WCHD stops Dorinda from doing business it hurts her business.  
Great Basin Co-op could not be here, but they have also lost serious income from selling 
their product.  Stated she personally consumes the product and wants to continue.  The 
original coffee shop is now providing the CBD oil separately and customers are allowed to 
add it themselves. 

Sean Devlin – Local physician, bio-chemist in the cannabidiol industry for years.  CBD 
has medicinal properties and has used it on 12-14,000 patients.  With testing before and after, 
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he has not seen any ill effects or negative lab reports.  Offers it is one of the safest things he 
has ever recommended to any patients.  Patients die from opiates, aspirin and Tylenol.  One 
of the biggest issues today is opiates have been taken out of the hand of doctors because they 
over-prescribed them leading to many deaths.  Patients now have no other options and seek 
relief from CBD.  CBD has strong components as a pain reliever, muscle relaxant and 
reduces anxiety. It would be sad if customers could not continue to rely on this product. 

BOARD DISCUSSION 
Mr. Thompson claimed CBD oils helped people in his family get off medications for 

depression and are used for cancer patients and understands what Dorinda’s was trying to do.  
According to the Farm Act he thinks Dorinda’s Chocolates did what they were supposed to 
do.  The board members are charged with keeping Washoe County safe and regulations need 
to be upheld.  He acknowledged the financial hardship and asked if they were able to keep 
the product safe and promise it would not disappear, continue with their business which has 
been successful for 9 years, they could they keep it until such future time as regulations may 
allow?  His recommendation would be to allow for the safe storage of the product for the 
next year until the regulations are established to allow for the legal sale of the product. 

Chair Romm agreed with Mr. Thompson and said as a small business himself, he sees 
Dorinda’s Chocolates side and understands WCHD stance on this.  It is a difficult position as 
they enforce code based on Federal Food Code and couldn’t afford to lose $60,000 either.  
Asked if they could hold the product until this can be clarified, it would not be an 
unreasonable outcome for this situation.  He does understand the challenge of not being able 
to receive the income for it too.  He stated everyone wants to be fair and also have the 
County enforce codes they are mandated to do.  My suggestion would be to hold the product 
until such time as the State or FDA can clarify this. 

Mr. Heinemann agreed with Chair Romm and suggested possibly running through the 
state run Department of Taxation outlet in case they can move the product through them.  Mr. 
Vance informed him the dispensaries can only sell marijuana produced in Nevada.  Mr. Adler 
confirmed only marijuana products made at a licensed marijuana facility can be sold. His one 
comment again was that the first violator is still selling CBD oils, just separately.  Deputy 
District Attorney Admirand stopped the conversation. 

Mr. Guzman stated this has been tough as I have been listening to both sides.  This is the 
future and we have to lead with these changes.  I agree we have to put this product on hold 
but we have to abide with the laws of the County.  If the law says no CBD in food items, that 
is how it is going to be for now.  Hopefully next year it will change and then we see.  I know 
that is a lot of money and did everything in good faith.  Made your product for a good 
consumption, but right now that is how it is going to be.  I agree we should put the product in 
a safe place and go from there. 

MOTION 
Chair Romm made a motion to amend the appeal and be modified so Dorinda’s 

Chocolates would be able to hold the product in a secure location until such time as 
State, Federal and County Government clarifies regulations until such time as that 
occurs, modifying the destruction order.  Mr. Heinemann seconded the motion which 
carried four in favor and none against. 

Deputy District Attorney Admirand added that for clarification she informed Chair 
Romm that the recommendation will go before the WCHD Health Officer for final decision.   
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Dorinda Vance requested a time frame for the decision.  Ms. Albee responded WCHD 
would try to get it out by the end of the month. 

Chair Romm thanked everyone for their assistance. 
7. *Board Comment 

There was no Board Comment. 
8. *Public Comment 

As there was no one wishing to speak, Chair Romm closed the Public Comment period. 
9. Adjournment – 

Chair Romm adjourned the meeting at 3:40 p.m. 
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Staff Report 
Board Meeting Date: February 25, 2020 

 
TO: Food Protection Hearing and Advisory Board 
 
FROM: Latricia Lord, REHS, Senior Environmental Health Specialist  
 (775) 328-2689, llord@washoecounty.us  
 
SUBJECT: Rocky Mountain Chocolate Factory 

Staff’s Recommendation for Approval of Variance Case No. 1-20FP Rocky 
Mountain Chocolate Factory Application for Variance to Sections 200.005 
(Outdoor food establishment, applicable requirements), 060.205(A) (Food 
equipment, certification and classification) and 070.020 (Plumbing system) of the 
Regulations of the Washoe County District Board of Health Governing Food 
Establishments. 

 
Authority to hold hearing on variance requests: 
Pursuant to Section 240.085 of the regulations of the Washoe County District Board of Health 
Governing Food Establishments, the Food Protection Hearing and Advisory Board shall hold 
hearings to consider variance requests to any section of the regulations. 
District Health Strategic Objective supported by this item:  Healthy Environment – Create 
a healthier environment that allows people to safely enjoy everything Washoe County has to 
offer. 
Applicable Regulations: 
Section 200.005 Outdoor food establishments must comply with all applicable 
requirements of these regulations. When facilities or equipment are inadequate to protect the 
public health, the Health Authority may impose operational and/or menu restrictions on an 
outdoor food establishment to protect against potential health hazards. 
Section 060.205(A) Except as provided in Subsections B and C of this section, food 
equipment that is certified or classified for sanitation by an American National Standards 
Institute (ANSI) accredited certification program is deemed to comply with these regulations. 
Section 070.020 Except as otherwise provided in these regulations, all plumbing systems 
including individual sewage disposal system piping, must be sized, constructed, installed, 
located and maintained according to the requirements in the most recent edition of the Uniform 
Plumbing Code or pursuant to the authority having jurisdiction. 
Previous Action: 
On May 13, 2019 Washoe County Health District (WCHD) staff met with Rocky Mountain 
Chocolate Factory owner Greg Zrinyi at his store located at 5100 Mae Anne Ave in Reno to 
explain proposed changes to the Regulations Governing Food Establishments. The proposed 
changes included disallowing portable hand sinks to be utilized at Outdoor Food Establishments. 
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The proposed changes would also require all equipment to be ANSI certified and all plumbing 
systems to have individual sewage disposal system piping. WCHD staff presented the possibility 
of Rocky Mountain Chocolate Factory relocating within Greater Nevada Field to Mr. Zrinyi at 
that time and suggested he work with Levy Premium Food Services staff to explore that option.  
 
On October 10, 2019, WCHD staff conducted a routine inspection of the Rocky Mountain 
Chocolate Factory food establishment located inside Greater Nevada Field at 250 Evans Ave in 
Reno.  It was noted during the inspection that the food establishment met the definition of an 
Outdoor Food Establishment and required a written Operational Plan to be submitted to the 
WCHD. It was also noted during that inspection that the Regulations of the Washoe County 
District Board of Health Governing Food Establishments require all Outdoor Food 
Establishments to have a plumbed hand sink, rather than a portable unit with fresh and gray 
water tanks. Since this outlet does not have a plumbed hand sink, it was noted that the operators 
will be required to request a variance from the Food Protection Hearing and Advisory Board or 
relocate to an area within Greater Nevada Field where adequate plumbing is available.  
 
Rocky Mountain Chocolate Factory owners, Greg and Brita Zrinyi have indicated to WCHD that 
due to the length of time their food establishment has been located on the walkway in front of 
Concession Stand #4 at Greater Nevada Field they preferred to not relocate and pursue the 
variance. They have prepared and submitted an Operational Plan for their Outdoor Food 
Establishment and the plan has been conditionally approved by WCHD. The Operational Plan 
includes procedures for the maintenance of the proposed portable handwashing sink. 
 
Findings of Fact: 
Under established precedent, the Hearing Board may recommend a variance only if, after a 
hearing on due and proper notice, it determines by a preponderance of evidence the following: 
 

1. Can the proposed operation of the food establishment avoid endangering the health 
and safety of persons living in the Washoe County Health District, if this variance is 
granted? 
The proposed operation can be conducted in such a way as to avoid endangering the health and 
safety of persons living in or visiting the Washoe County Health District.  Consequently, the 
Health District is supportive of the variance request.  Our support is predicated on the inclusion 
of and strict adherence to the conditions provided in our recommendation below.   
 

2. Would compliance to these Regulations produce a hardship on the applicant 
without equal or greater benefit to the public? 
The applicant has indicated that compliance with the Regulations would require either moving 
from their long-standing location or the addition of plumbing infrastructure and both could create 
significant financial hardship.  While the Health District believes compliance with the 
Regulations provides benefit to the public, approval of the variance and recommended conditions 
and strict adherence to those conditions will provide an equal benefit. 
 

3. Will the owners of property in the general vicinity of the food establishment be 
adversely affected if this variance is approved? 
The owners of property in the general vicinity will not be adversely affected if this variance is 
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approved. 
 
Recommendation: 
Staff recommends that the Board advise the District Board of Health to grant the variance.  Staff 
also recommends that the variance be contingent on strict adherence to the following conditions: 

1. The fresh and gray water tanks in the portable hand sink must always be maintained per 
the Operational Plan and manufacture’s recommendations.    

2. All staff working in this food establishment must be able to verbalize to WCHD 
inspectors the provisions described in the Operational Plan.  

3. No changes to the foodservice operations or menu are allowed without prior approval 
from WCHD. 

4. Rocky Mountain Chocolate Factory must maintain full compliance with all conditions.  
Failure to maintain compliance may result in the revocation of the variance at which time 
full compliance with Sections 200.005, 060.205 (A), and 070.020 will be required. 

 
Alternatives: 

1. The Hearing Board members can recommend that the District Board of Health approve 
the variance under modified conditions (this can include conditions other than or in 
addition to those recommended by staff). 

2. The Hearing Board members can recommend that the District Board of Health deny a 
variance request. 

 
Possible Motion: 
Should the Board agree with staff’s recommendation, a possible motion would be “Move to 
recommend that the District Board of Health approve Rocky Mountain Chocolate Factory’s 
variance request providing Rocky Mountain Chocolate Factory comply with conditions 1 - 4 as 
presented in this staff report.” 
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Staff Report 
Board Meeting Date: February 25, 2020 

 
TO: Food Protection Hearing and Advisory Board 
 
FROM: Latricia Lord, REHS, Senior Environmental Health Specialist  
 (775) 328-2689, llord@washoecounty.us  
 
SUBJECT: Levy Premium Food Service 

Staff’s Recommendation for Approval of Variance Case No. 2-20FP Levy 
Premium Food Service Application for Variance to Sections 200.005 (Outdoor 
food establishment, applicable requirements), 060.205(A) (Food equipment, 
certification and classification) and 070.020 (Plumbing system) of the regulations 
of the Washoe County District Board of Health Governing Food Establishments. 

 
Authority to hold hearing on variance requests: 
Pursuant to Section 240.085 of the regulations of the Washoe County District Board of Health 
Governing Food Establishments, the Food Protection Hearing and Advisory Board shall hold 
hearings to consider variance requests to any section of the regulations. 
District Health Strategic Objective supported by this item:  Healthy Environment – Create 
a healthier environment that allows people to safely enjoy everything Washoe County has to 
offer. 
Applicable Regulations: 
Section 200.005 Outdoor food establishments must comply with all applicable 
requirements of these regulations. When facilities or equipment are inadequate to protect the 
public health, the Health Authority may impose operational and/or menu restrictions on an 
outdoor food establishment to protect against potential health hazards. 
Section 060.205(A) Except as provided in Subsections B and C of this section, food 
equipment that is certified or classified for sanitation by an American National Standards 
Institute (ANSI) accredited certification program is deemed to comply with these regulations. 
Section 070.020 Except as otherwise provided in these regulations, all plumbing systems 
including individual sewage disposal system piping, must be sized, constructed, installed, 
located and maintained according to the requirements in the most recent edition of the Uniform 
Plumbing Code or pursuant to the authority having jurisdiction. 
Previous Action: 
On July 17, 2019, July 24, 2019, August 3, 2019 and August 24, 2019 Washoe County Health 
District (WCHD) staff conducted routine inspections of various Levy Premium Food Service 
food establishments located inside Greater Nevada Field at 250 Evans Ave in Reno.  Many of 
these food establishments had been previously classified as Portable Units for the Service of 
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Food. Due to the business demands of the facility, additional equipment was frequently utilized 
in order to supply the units.  
 
Therefore, it was noted during the inspections of specific units that they no longer met the 
definition of a Portable Unit because the food operations were not contained to a single unit. It 
was noted that the food establishments more closely met the definition of an Outdoor Food 
Establishment and required a written Operational Plan to be submitted to WCHD. It was also 
noted during the inspections that the Regulations of the Washoe County District Board of Health 
Governing Food Establishments were in the process of being revised and the proposed changes 
included disallowing portable hand sinks to be utilized at Outdoor Food Establishments. The 
proposed changes would also require all equipment to be ANSI certified and all plumbing 
systems to have individual sewage disposal system piping. With respect to Levy Premium Food 
Service, this meant that all Outdoor Food Establishments would be required to have a plumbed 
hand sink, rather than a portable unit with fresh and gray water tanks. Since these food 
establishments did not have a plumbed hand sink it was noted that the operators would be 
required to either install plumbed hand sinks or request a variance from the Food Protection 
Hearing and Advisory Board if the revisions to the regulations were approved.  
 
The proposed changes to the Regulations were approved and became effective September 13, 
2019. Therefore, Levy Premium Food Service operators have submitted a variance request to 
allow a portable hand sink. Additionally, Levy Premium Food Service operators have prepared 
and submitted an Operational Plan for their Outdoor Food Establishment and the plan has been 
conditionally approved by WCHD. The Operational Plan includes procedures for the 
maintenance of the proposed portable handwashing sink 
 
Findings of Fact: 
Under established precedent, the Hearing Board may recommend a variance only if, after a 
hearing on due and proper notice, it determines by a preponderance of evidence the following: 
 

1. Can the proposed operation of the food establishment avoid endangering the health 
and safety of persons living in the Washoe County Health District, if this variance is 
granted? 
The proposed operation can be conducted in such a way as to avoid endangering the health and 
safety of persons living in or visiting the Washoe County Health District.  Consequently, the 
Health District is supportive of the variance request.  Our support is predicated on the inclusion 
of and strict adherence to the conditions provided in our recommendation below.   
 

2. Would compliance to these Regulations produce a hardship on the applicant 
without equal or greater benefit to the public? 
The applicant has indicated that compliance with the Regulations would require significant 
capital improvements to install the applicable plumbing infrastructure and that would create 
significant financial hardship.  While the Health District believes compliance with the 
Regulations provides benefit to the public, approval of the variance and recommended conditions 
and strict adherence to those conditions will provide an equal benefit. 
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3. Will the owners of property in the general vicinity of the food establishment be 
adversely affected if this variance is approved? 
The owners of property in the general vicinity will not be adversely affected if this variance is 
approved. 
 
Recommendation: 
Staff recommends that the Food Protection Hearing and Advisory Board advise the District 
Board of Health to grant the variance.  Staff also recommends that the variance be contingent on 
strict adherence to the following conditions: 

1. The fresh and gray water tanks in all portable hand sinks must always be maintained per 
the Operational Plan and manufacturer’s recommendations.   

2. All staff working in any Outdoor Food Establishment operated by Levy Premium Food 
Service must be able to verbalize to WCHD inspectors the provisions described in the 
Operational Plan.  

3. No changes to any foodservice operations or menu at any Outdoor Food Establishment 
operated by Levy Premium Food Service is allowed without prior approval from WCHD. 

4. Levy Premium Food Service must maintain full compliance with all conditions.  Failure 
to maintain compliance may result in the revocation of the variance at which time full 
compliance with Sections 200.005, 060.205 (A) and 070.020  will be required. 

 
Alternatives: 

1. The Hearing Board members can recommend that the District Board of Health approve 
the variance under modified conditions (this can include conditions other than or in 
addition to those recommended by staff). 

2. The Hearing Board members can recommend that the District Board of Health deny the 
variance request. 

Possible Motion: 
Should the Board agree with staff’s recommendation, a possible motion would be “Move to 
recommend that the District Board of Health approve Levy Premium Food Services’ variance 
request providing Levy Premium Food Service comply with conditions 1 - 4 as presented in this 
staff report.” 
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